Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, May 10, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Al Spicer
Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Leo Egan, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_____________________________________________________________________
Re-Organization

Meeting was called to order by Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent at 7:10 p.m. for the purpose of re-organizing the School Committee for the 2010-211 school year.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate Al Spicer as Chairperson.  Cally Minahan second, All in favor.  Mr. Spicer then asked for a motion to nominate a vice-chair.  Kevin Walsh made a motion to nominate Paula Kibbe to Vice Chair, Cally Minahan second, All in favor.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate Kevin Walsh as Recording Secretary, Cally Minahan second, All in favor.

Nominations for the following subcommittees were made and each approved unanimously.  The superintendent supplied information as to the purpose and meeting details on some of the sub-committees.
Motion to nominate Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi for Policy, made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Cally Minahan.

Motion to nominate
Kevin Walsh for Capital Outlay made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Cally Minahan.
Al Spicer and Kevin Walsh indicated their interest in serving on the Building Committee. Paula Kibbe, Second.
Motion to nominate
Paula Kibbe for Teacher Negotiations made by Kevin Walsh, 
Second by Cally Minahan.
Motion to nominate Kevin Walsh for Teacher Negotiations made by Paula Kibbe, second by Al Spicer.
Motion to nominate
Cally Minahan for Food Service Negotiations made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Kevin Walsh.
Motion to nominate
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi for Secretaries Negotiations made by Kevin Walsh, Second by Paula Kibbe.
Motion to nominate
Cally Minahan for Bus Drivers Negotiations made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi.
Motion to nominate
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi for Paraprofessional Negotiations made by Paula Kibbe, Second by Kevin Walsh.

Motion to nominate two members to appointing authority for Old Colony Regional Vocational Technical School District:  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi nominated Kevin Walsh, Paula Kibbe, second.  All in Favor.   Kevin Walsh nominated Cally Minahan, Paul Kibbe, second.  All in Favor.  
After all nominations for appointments were concluded, Mr. Spicer moved to the regular committee agenda.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
I. Comments from General Public: None.   
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan congratulated Al Spicer on his appointment to chair person.  Mr. Riordan formally announced his resignation as President of the EAPC.  At the June meeting, the newly elected president will be introduced.  Mike offered his continued support to the committee during this transition period.  
III.   Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Dan Froehlich, and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported upcoming activities. The Student council hosted the annual Fire/Police/EMT dinner on 4/26/10 for 25 men and women.  The council participated in Walk for Hunger in Boston with over 60 students involved and over $2000 raised.  An end of year cookout will be held on 5/20 and Executive Board elections will take place on that date and be announced at the cookout.  Student Government updates:  Seniors are planning a trip to Martha’s Vineyard on 5/18; Juniors are preparing for prom on 5/14; Sophomores are starting plans for prom 2011; and Freshman are quietly bringing year to a close.  Both student advisory reps and captain’s council rep were given engraved leather portfolios as a thank you from the committee for their dedication to bringing news to the committee on a monthly basis.  Congratulations to them all on their college plans.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept the special and executive session minutes from March 27, 2010, Al Spicer, second.  Al and Paula in favor.  A motion to accept the regular and executive session minutes from April 12, 2010 was made by Paula Kibbe. Al Spicer, second.  Al and Paula in favor. Cally Minahan made motion to accept the minutes from the Budget Workshop on May 1, 2010, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, second.  All in favor.  

V. Communications:
A.  Carver Cultural Council:  a letter received from the Cultural Council was shared inviting the school committee to an Open-House at Stonewood Fitness Center on Saturday May 15, 2010 to unveil a mural done by Carver High School students, one of this years grant recipients. 

VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Keys to Literacy Report:  Liz Sorrell introduced Eleni Steadman, consultant from the H.I.L.L (Hanson Initiative for Literacy and Learning) and Michelle Taylor, Carver’s Literacy Coach. Our district has had a five year partnership with HILL and our district has shown such significant increases in student performance as a result.  Over 20 school districts have visited our schools because of our successes.  In addition to our work through the HILL with our students, our grade 3 teachers visited Nauset Public Schools to view Keys to Literacy partnership which keeps a consistent model and strategies for our literacy goals. “Keys to Literacy” provides professional development in reading for grades 3-12 which improved reading comprehension across all content areas.  This assists students with encountering the same strategies as they progress through middle and high school.  MCAS results show a 15% improvement among students whose teachers have been trained in Key Comprehension. To date 30 teachers in grades 3-8 have been trained.
B. Budget Update, Reduction in Force: In March, a level service budget was presented to Selectmen for the School Department.  With aid from the state level very reduced and without full funding of Chapter 70 we were already in a budget deficit.  As a result, the Administrative Leadership Team deliberated on what was essential to keep our schools going forward for next year.  Liz asked each of the principals to present their collaborative decisions for each campus. Candy Weiler reported the elementary schools essential needs were: continuation of literacy iniatives in its entirety; class sizes; special classes, (art, music, phys. ed, computers and library; and school adjustment counselor programs–2nd step social skills intervention programs. Adjustments due to budget reduction would be see in larger class sizes and for special classes the change would be from the current daily specials; physical education two times per week to a projected 5 specials in 2 weeks; rotating every other week. A proposal to explore implementing a more interactive recess was presented. Al Spicer thanked Candy and her administrative team for all their hard work.
Scott Knief identified the Middle High School essential list as:  math labs at middle school, maintaining grade 6 teams and AP course offerings. He said that programmatically at our schools we are already a minimal place.  Middle School, 6-8, focus is access to allied arts for exploration, concept of math lab to assist with MCAS, and the middle school wants to keep the consistency of its daily schedule.  At the high school, the schedule allows for 9-10th grades go through academic preparation to successfully MCAS scores and a comprehensive program. For 11th and 12th grades, the focus is post secondary opportunities, college, military, vocational training, jobs.  Included in the 11th and 12th grade is:  SAT exams, AP courses and exams, internship programs and electives.   So as a result of wishing to hold on to existing scheduling, the budget cuts would be reflective in class sizes.  Grades 7 to 12 are currently class sizes of 17 to 21 and grade 6 is 27.  The projected increased classes would be 21 to 25 students by losing 1 teacher in each subject area (8.5 positions at the MHS). 
Scott presented SAT, AP and drop out rates to support how well our MHS programs are doing.  
Patrick Meagher and Liz Sorrell took the principals recommendations and using the most available information from the state, crunched the numbers for the budget.  The FY’10 budget for the school department is $20,541,500.  The town has recommended 1.6 million less than our projections of $21,977,863 for FY11.  Patrick explained some proposals to meet the shortfall including use of special education circuit breaker funds from this year, and health insurance savings but also the increase of unemployment payments all together means the layoff of employees at 25 positions.

Liz Sorrell then presented the reduction in force list which includes: One less nurse in the district and at Elementary:  1 special ed teacher, 4 elementary teachers, 1 art teacher, 1 music teacher and 1 P.E. teacher.  At Middle High School:  1 Science teacher, 1 English teachers, 2 special education teachers, .8 music teacher; 1 math teacher and 2 social studies teachers.  Also district wide:  5 paraprofessionals and in Central Office an Out of District Coordinator and Special Ed office assistant.

For special education department, the model of delivery of services will be changed to one special education teacher and one dedicated paraprofessional for each grade K-8 and some changes for grades 9-12.  Some caseloads will increase from 11 to 12 to 13 to 14 but these numbers are still among the lowest on the South Shore.  The pre-vocational program at the high school will be re-organized according to the student’s needs.  

All these reductions have been incredibly difficult as every employee has worked all the time, overtime and given exceptional service yet we can no longer provide them with a job.  The decisions have been made to protect the best educational interest of the children and to provide the most opportunities we can for all the students in the district.  It is difficult to continually decimate the staff.  When Superintendent Sorrell started in the district we had 194 teachers and now we have 164 and soon we will have 17 less.  The town government and community have been very supportive but the state and federal economy is driving the lack of revenue.  Ms. Sorrell asked the School Committee not to vote the budget at this meeting in case we had some miraculous revenue source but to accept the administrators very dedicated look at how we can do this reduction in force.  Al Spicer noted no one likes the position we are in, but it appears we have no choice but to increase our class sizes.  Al Spicer asked for a motion to accept the reduction in force list as presented for the 2010-2011 school year.  Paula Kibbe made the motion and Kevin Walsh second.  All in favor with the exception of Cally Minahan who recused herself because her father is a teacher at the high school.  Paula Kibbe made a motion that the Carver School Committee ask the EAPC to consider opening the teachers contract for the purpose of negotiating taking two furlough days and to change the 3% cost of living for teachers for the 2010-2011 school year.  Kevin Walsh second the motion.  All in favor.  
Mike Riordan, EAPC President, addressed the committee and said he understood the motion and the need to approach the teachers with this motion.  He offered to meet with the superintendent at anytime to discuss this request.  He indicated he did not make a decision on this alone and that it would need to be brought before the membership and would give it the respect it deserves.  Al Spicer thanked Mike for his assistance with this request and indicated there is a tight time line to move forward.
C.  School Building Committee Updates:  The next meeting of the School Building Committee is June 7 and the superintendent invited members from the community to join the meeting.  The School Building Committee met on May 3.  These key actions were taken:

1.  Rick Lafond, Town Administrator, wants the school department to work with town officials and Capital Outlay to prioritize capital needs of the various town properties.  The result of this work will be a recommendation to the Board of Selectmen.

2.  The Building Committee will work with Capital Outlay to have a consulting engineer value engineer the cost of repairs that are described on the Capital Outlay Plan.  Capital Outlay will present the report to the Board of Selectmen.

3.  The Building Committee and school administration will participate in the scheduled MSBA review of all of our school buildings (May 6).  The result of the review will be reported to the Board of Selectmen and Capital Outlay.

4.  All of this work will help the Building Committee prepare a plan of action.  MSBA has requested that Carver Public Schools prepare a plan of action and present it to the MSBA.  They have notified us that they will review the plan and consider an extension of to the guaranteed reimbursement at 56.24%.

5.  As part of the plan, the MSBA has required that we revisit our preferred option for the renovation of the elementary school and determine if there any allowable reductions that will make the total cost more acceptable to the citizens.  The MSBA has made this request with the provision that the square footage may not be reduced because it only meets the minimum requirement. Our architectural firm, Design Partnership and our Owners Project Management firm, Daedalus have agreed to work on this with us.  They will donate their time for this review.

6.  We need to present this plan to the MSBA in June.

D.  Facilities Update:  Patrick Meagher gave a report on several projects that have been completed and/or underway.  At the Washburn campus, adjustments were made to door hardware for security purposes.  At the Gov. John Carver campus, a handrail was replaced as well as an exterior door.  An emergency repair of an air compressor for control of water.  At the Middle High School, a few months ago the hot water boiler was replaced, two surge control pumps at the wastewater plant were replaced, climate controls for the air conditioner needed repair and at central office the brick front steps need to be repaired.  All together the projects came in about $28,000.  Also from transportation department, two transmissions needed replacement for about $4600 for a total of about $33,000.  Al Spicer asked how much was left in the extraordinary line item budget which is about $15,000 to $20,000.
The septic system update for elementary school:  27 vendors signed for bid packages, 16 vendors returned completed bids for the project.  The amounts quoted went from $300,000 to $120,000.  Work will start as soon as capital outlay approves.  Kevin Walsh asked if the bid goes forward, will there be any usage function problems.  The Old Colony Y summer program will be moved to the Middle High School for this year.  Our summer school reading and math programs may meet at the elementary school by alternating entrances and exit. 

Also noted by Patrick, the final accounting from MSBA has been received and the final reimbursement payment should be received soon.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A.   School Choice: The superintendent explained each year the school committee must consider whether our district should be in the school choice program during the upcoming school year.  Although school choice is a source of revenue, the cost of education per student is usually higher than the allowable school choice tuition.  It would also increase class sizes.  Kevin Walsh asked who sets the tuition rate.  The superintendent stated the rate comes from the Dept. of Secondary and Elementary Education.  Carver has never accepted school choice.  Kevin Walsh made a motion not to accept school choice for the 2010-2011 school year.  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor.  
B. School Committee Meeting Schedule: Schedule for the 2010-2011 regular school committee meetings was distributed staying with the second Monday of each month at 7 p.m. Cally Minahan made a motion to accept, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, second.  All in favor. 
C. Appoint Superintendent to Board of Directors of READS:  Paula Kibbe made a motion to appoint Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent to the Board of Directors of READS for the 2010-2011 school year.  Cally Minahan second the motion. All in favor.
D. Harvard Pilgrim Community Spirit Mini-Grant.  A grant in the amount of $500 was received through Harvard Pilgrim Community Spirit 9/11 Mini Grants.  The grant was secured through an application submitted by Jill Stidstone, a Carver parent and employee of Harvard Pilgrim, for use by grade one teachers.  The first grade team would like to use the money to purchase small student magnetic white board and dry erase markers for use with their daily reading and math programs.  Cally Minahan made a motion to accept the grant in the amount of $500, Kevin Walsh, second.  All in favor.  The committee extended their gratitude to Mrs. Sidstone for making the nomination and to Harvard Pilgrim Health Care Foundation for their generosity on behalf of our students. 
E.    Approve Pilgrim Area Collaborative Building Use- PAC has asked our district to consider placing a class of autistic children in our building.  There are usually 6-8 children in the program and two are Carver children. PAC would pay $6000 per classroom.  Karen Teichert, Director of Special Education has reviewed and approves of the request and the Superintendent has recommended we go forward with this possibility.  Paul Kibbe made a motion to approve the option of Pilgrim Area Collaborative renting room space in our district, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.
F.   Food Service Department – Surplus – At the request of Kathleen Farrar, Director of Food Services and through the recommendation of Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations and Financial Officer, the committee was asked to vote on the dispose of an automatic gas broiler and several fryolaters by selling them to interested bidders.  The funds received would be used to purchase other necessary kitchen equipment.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to approve the disposal of the equipment, Cally Minahan, second.  All in favor. 
G.   Makepeace Grant – The superintendent announced the district had just been informed they were the successful recipient of a grant in the amount of $9680 for a Special Education ~ grades 6-12 Reading Clinic. This clinic will be operated during the summer of 2010.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to accept the grant from Makepeace, Cally Minahan second.  Kevin Walsh thanked Makepeace for the many grants received throughout the years.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  None
IX. Executive Session:  Al Spicer asked for a motion for the committee to go into Executive Session, not to return to Open Session, for the purpose of discussing a collective bargaining strategy.  Discussion in open session would have a detrimental effect on the school committee’s strategic position.  Kevin Walsh made a motion to adjourn to executive session, Paul Kibbe, second. By role call, all members unanimously approved.
Meeting adjourned at 9:23 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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